AN HISTORIC LITERARY LANDMARK IN DANGER
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Bird Grove
Coventry
. 1841-1849




This building in Foleshill played a significant role in Warwickshire’s literary history.

From 1841 until 1849 it was lived in by George Eliot, then known only as Mary Ann or Marian Evans, and her father Robert Evans, who moved there from Griff House, midway between Bedworth and Nuneaton, where he had been a land agent for several local landowners including the Newdegate family. Marian moved with him and acted as his housekeeper, nursing him during his final illness in 1849. There is little doubt in the minds of academics and biographers that those years in Coventry were crucial to the intellectual development of Marian Evans. In Coventry she met radical thinkers and activists who changed the direction of her ideas and helped to mould the great novelist –Warwickshire’s female Shakespeare – of her later years. Middlemarch is generally said to use Coventry references in its text, and many believe it is the finest work of fiction in English.
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Until fairly recently the building was used to very good effect by the local Bangladeshi community but funding difficulties mean that the events that once took place there and the learning opportunities they afforded are no longer happening. At present Bird grove is empty and looking very sad. 
It is a Listed Building (Grade 2*) which means that the local authority has certain legal responsibilities for it. It appears now to be available to let. The George Eliot Fellowship would like to see it converted into a centre for literary studies, or European studies (George Eliot was above all a European writer and she travelled extensively all over the continent), or women’s studies, or extended learning, or arts group workshops. There is a long list of things it could become which could help to boost the cultural diversity of Foleshill and of the City, now to be UK city of culture. The Fellowship thinks the building is of international importance for its literary associations; English Heritage clearly thinks it of national importance since they listed it, even though the authorities appear to have sanctioned plastic window frames.  At present there is nothing to indicate the historic importance of the building, the brass plaque over the door having been removed. At the very least there should be a display board and a plaque on or adjacent to the building to encourage visitors and local people to be more aware of the author and of her links with the city. It would be wonderful to think that if the building could be given a useful purpose, perhaps one room, or two, could be reconstructed to resemble the rooms in the 1840s with information available and visitors welcomed. The Fellowship hope that Coventry University might be interested in such a project and might also be able to draw down funding to make it happen. But it requires an expression of interest from several bodies across the city and beyond, to make something happen. 
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